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Articles for inclusion in the Newsletter should be submirted direct to John O’Halloran
at the contacts listed above. Please enclose payment for any advertisement. The next
Newsletter will be published in May 2003. Contributions and or advertisements are to be
with JOH by 15 April 2003.

Small advertisement (Maximum of 4 lines) $20.00
Large advertisement $40.00

Cheque to be made payable to the Airtourer Association. Post with copy direct to
the publisher.

Editorial
Now that the hectic pace of the Christmas & New Year period is over we can
" continue with the equally hecric pace of normal life! The Association and the Co-Op are
still heavily distracted by the Type Certificate and Flight Manual issues. We hope to have
the Flight Manual in a satisfactory state soon with Supplements developed by the Asso-
ciation and later in the year will address the safety concerns of having superseded data in
the manual. The Co-Op are pursuing legal action to recover the Type Certificate as well as
restructure. More on these issues in this Newsletter.

Dealing with CASA on Flight Manuals has been particularly frustrating. On an
individual basis CASA staff do their best to be helpful however glaring inconsistencies
within the organisation and poorly thought out policies make it difficult for the end user,
i.e. the owners and pilots. However, we are making progress and once the Flight Manuals
are sorted out the Association can re-focus on other matters.

Safe Airtouring,
ol OAiclliraan

Cover Photo: The unmistakable Airtourer shape from the ‘line astern’ position.

Disclaimer

The views expressed are those of the contributors and not necessarily those of the
Publishers, the Airtourer Association or the Airtourer Co-Operative Ltd.
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{ Letter to the Editor

Dear Jotire and fon,

Many thanks to you, the Airtourer Association and the Newsletter as we now
have a newly reconditioned prop. and are back in the air. The response of members was very
good and after several phone calls we were able to arrange everything with a minimum of fuss.
Mel was home for Christmas [ the first time for a few years] and seemed to enjoy his flights
and Peter couldn’t have wished for a better Christmas present. Hope to catch up with you at
‘Wangaratta.

Cheers,
Lerpmardine and Pokon JW/J

NOTICE UNDER SECTION 145 OF
THE CO-OPERATIVES ACT 1992

The directors of the Airtourer Co-operative Limited have convened a general meet-
ing of members to be held on Sunday 23 March 2003 at Wangaratta, to consider, and if
thought fit, amend the Rules of the Co-operatives Act 1992 so that the Airtourer Co-
operative Limited will convert from a co-operative with share capiral to a co-operative
without capital registered under the Co-operative Act 1992 and that the Co-operative,
having obtained consent from each member, will repay that member’s share.

The Rules proposed for adoption are available for inspection at 230 Hudson Pa-
rade, Clareville, 2107 during usual business hours. Any person, including creditors, who
wish to object to the adoption of the proposed Rules, should write to:

The Registrar

Registry of Co-operatives
154 Russell Street
BATHURST NSW 2795
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Flight Manual Update
John O’Halloran

In the last Newsletter I advised that all Airtourers except New Zealand built 150s, Super
150s or T6s needed the new MAI Flight Manuals. In January the New Zealand Civil Aviation
Authority approved the new MAI Flight Manuals for the remaining NZ built aircraft, therefore
ALL Airtourers must now use the new MAI Flight Manuals.

The last Newsletter also explained that aircraft modified with different engines would
need a Flight Manual Supplement. These Supplements have been drafted by the Association and
are presently with CASA for approval. Unfortunately the Supplements could not be approved
and distributed by the end of January 2003. This meant that many owners could be liable for
prosecution for not having the correct Flight Manuals. The Association therefore made a case to
CASA 1o extend the moratorium on enforcement action for modified aircraft. Capt. Mick Toller
as Director of Aviation Safety has advised that the moratorium could not be extended however
CASA did understand the situation and were working on an exemption. A copy of his email is
attached. When the exemption is received the Association will pass the information to members.

From: TOLLER, MICK

Sent: Friday, 31 January 2003 9:41 AM

To:  ‘John O’Halloran’

Cc: Gemmell, Bruce; MCINTYRE, BILL; PROBERT, NEVILLE; WILLIAMS, MIKE;
GIBSON, PETER (Manager Corporate Communications); ELDER, ROB

Subject: RE: Request for extension to Flight Manual Moratorium for VICTA & AESL
Airtourer Aircraft

John,

A heads up on what we will be passing on formally next week.

I am not willing to continue the general moratorium on non-carriage of compliant
Flight Manuals, but do recognise the problems faced by Victa Airtourer owners with modified
aircraft as outlined in your letter.

We will therefore be drawing up an exemption document. The exact form has not yet
been decided but the effect is intended to allow continued operation of Victa Airtourer
aircraft, but not in RPT or charter operation(!), provided the basic flight manual and the
existing Australian Flight Manual or equivalent source of operational information relevant to
the particular aircraft are carried. This will be for a non-extendable period of one year
covering the introduction of Flight Manual Supplements as per the current Regulations.

I am copying this letter to our head of Compliance to ensure that inspectors are aware
of this situation, and hereby authorise the continued use of the Victa aircraft pending the issue
of the exemption in line with the current moratorium.

I believe this is a safe practical way of achieving long term regulatory compliance while
recognising the problems which your Association has been professionally addressing.

Feel free to pass this email to your members as you see fit.
Best wishes,

Mick
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25th Annual Conventlon
and Fly-In Wangaratta
21-22-23 March, 2003

Please come and help celebrate this special event.

11 people from the U.K. are coming - are you?

Some, we know, have booked Motels but haven’t sent deposits and registrations to the
Marshall’s - please help by sending the deposit and registration form a.s.a.p.

The Proposed Exciting Program is:
Friday Arrivals. Welcome drinks at Aero Club. Dinner.

Saturday Arrivals. Morning nature walk. Shopping (opt.) Airport Day - Flying
Activities. Learn more about BNV. Birthday cake. Murray Griffith’s work- -
shop tour. Celebration Dinner with surprise entertainment and Guest
speaker.

Sunday AGM & Co-op meetings. Tour to historic gold town Beechworthwhere Ned
Kelly was gaoled, plus the Lunatics Walk!! Farewell Dinner.

Monday Departures.

The following recommended Mortels are in walking distance to all town activities: Parkview
Motor Inn Ph. 1800 032 475; Gateway Ph. 1800 033 439; Warby Lodge Ph. 1800 806 720;
Ryley Ph. 03 5721 6388.

Registrations close mid February - POST IT NOW - Please!
Enquiries: Phone Lindsay & Beryl Marshall 03-5486 2353 - who are in charge of registra-
tions.

Lost your invitation/registration form? Go to:- http://www.airtourer.asn.au/silverjub.htm, or
use the form with this newsletter.
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Low Compression Engine -
Grade 100 Aviation Fuel.

Reprinted from the Lycoming Flyer

Many Lycoming engines designated as
low compression engines were originally certi-
fied to use Grade 80 aviation gasoline. The fuel
was rated at 80 octane when the engine was
leaned for cruise, and at 87 octane when it was
set at rich for takeoff and climb. This aviation
gasoline contained one half milliliter of lead
per gallon. Owners of aircraft that use engines
certified to use Grade 80 fuel occasionally have
questions about the use of higher leaded fuels.
During the mid-1970s, announcement of a
single grade aviation fuel for all reciprocating
aircraft engines created a furor which gradu-
ally faded away as pilots and mechanics be-
came more knowledgeable of the actual effects
of using the new fuel, Grade 100LL. Grade
100LL has two milliliters of lead per gallon
and is rated at 100 octane when the engine is
leaned for cruise, and at 130 octane when the
mixture is set at rich. The fuel is designated as
“low lead” because the previous fuel with a 100/
130 octane rating contained twice as much
lead, four milliliters per gallon. For all practi-
cal purposes, Grade 80 fuel with one half
milliliter of lead has been phased outand isno
longer available. Use of Grade 100LL fuel in
engines certified for 80 octane fuel can result
in increased engine deposits both in the com-
bustion chamber and in the engine oil. It may
require increased spark plug maintenance and
more frequent oil changes. The frequency of
spark plug maintenance and oil drain periods
will be governed by the type of operation.
Operation at full rich mixture requires more

frequent maintenance periods; therefore it is
important to use approved mixture leaning
procedures. To reduce or keep engine deposits
at a minimum when using the leaded fuel avail-
able today, it is essential that the following four
conditions of operation and maintenance are
applied. These procedures are taken directly
from Service Letter No. L185.

A. GENERAL RULES

1. Never lean the mixture from full rich dur-
ing take-off, climb, or high performance cruise
operation unless the airplane owners manual
advises otherwise. However, during takeoff
from high elevation airports or during climb
at higher altitudes, roughness or reduction of
power may occur at full rich mixture. In such
a case the mixture may be adjusted only enough
to obtain smooth engine operation. Careful
observation of temperature instruments should
be practiced.

2. Operate the engine at maximum power mix-
ture for performance cruise powers and at best
economy mixture for economy cruise power;
unless otherwise specified in the airplane own-
ers manual.

3. Always return the mixture to full rich be-
fore increasing power settings.

4. During let-down and reduced power flight
operations, it may be necessary to manually
lean or leave mixture setting at cruise position
prior to landing. During the landing sequence
the mixture control should then be placed in
the full rich position, unless landing at high
elevation fields where operation at a lean set-
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